
          The Washington       
                  Report 
 
       The Newsletter of the National Association of Police Organizations 

Representing America’s Finest 
 
 

 

 
 
  
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
February 9, 2016 
 
NAPO Victory! House Judiciary Committee Approves Bill to 

Make National 9/11 Memorial a National Memorial 
 

On February 3rd, the House Judiciary Committee approved by unanimous consent the National 9/11 Memorial 
at the World Trade Center Act. Congressman Thomas MacArthur (R-NJ) introduced the bill in July 2015 and 
worked closely with NAPO to ensure that 9/11 first responders are not only remembered through a national 
memorial, but also through the passage of the James Zadroga 9/11 Health and Compensation Reauthorization 
Act. 
 
The events of September 11, 2001 changed our lives and our country. Thousands lost their lives that day and 
hundreds more continue to die because of their brave responses to the attack.  Every single New York City 
Police Department officer and Port Authority Police Department officer who died that day were NAPO 
members.  It is only right that the National September 11 Memorial be recognized as a national memorial.   
 
NAPO looks forward to continue working with Congressman MacArthur to pass this important legislation.  If 
you have any questions, please contact Andy Edmiston at aedmiston@napo.org.  

 
NAPO Endorses Protecting Patient Access to Emergency 

Medications Act 
 
NAPO has pledged its support for the Protecting Patient Access to Emergency Medications Act (H.R. 4365), 
introduced by Congressman Richard Hudson (R-NC).  This bill will clarify that the current practice of physician 
Medical Directors overseeing the care provided by paramedics and other emergency medical services (EMS) 
practitioners via “standing orders” is statutorily allowed and protected. 
 
The unique nature of EMS is unlike other health care services governed by the Controlled Substances Act 
(CSA). The ability of EMS practitioners to administer controlled substance medications in the field often makes 
the difference between life and death for their patients.  Established practice allows them to administer and 
deliver controlled substances under the oversight of physicians, primarily through “standing orders” - 
directional guidelines written by physician Medical Directors.  In the absence of “standing orders”, patients 
would not have access to the time-sensitive and potentially life-saving interventions they so desperately need. 
 
Updating the CSA to clarify that the existing delivery model of field EMS is statutorily permitted is essential to 
protect patients.  This will provide the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) a firm statutory foundation 
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from which to oversee the use of controlled substances by EMS and prevent drug diversion while ensuring 
critical medicines are provided to patients in need.   
 
NAPO looks forward to working with Congressman Hudson to pass this important legislation.  If you have any 
questions about this bill, please contact Andy Edmiston at aedemiston@napo.org.  

 
Police Executives Propose Dangerous New  

Use of Force Rules for Line Officers – NAPO’s Reply  
from the Rank and File Perspective 

 
On January 29th, the Police Executive Research Forum (PERF), a management think-tank located in 
Washington D.C., issued a paper entitled “Use of Force: Taking Policing to a Higher Standard. 30 Guiding 
Principles.”  While the paper pays lip service to improving officer safety, the actual recommendations are more 
likely to result in increased officer injuries and death.  Not surprisingly, PERF, which receives substantial 
funding each year from the federal Department of Justice, toes the company line in urging local departments 
across the United States to become more like what the Obama administration would like them to be.  This 
includes changes in training, equipment, reporting, assignment of personnel, even officers’ thought processes.  
Significantly, there does not appear to be any policy language at all directed to changing criminal behavior, for 
PERF and groups like them, it seems like it’s always the rank and file officer who must change.   
Here are some of the more egregious examples of fuzzy thinking about the realities of law enforcement from 
PERF:  (All language quoted is from the actual paper.) 
 

“Departments should adopt policies that hold themselves to a higher standard than the legal 
requirements of Graham v. Connor. Agency use-of-force policies should go beyond the legal standard 
of “objective reasonableness” outlined in the 1989 U.S. Supreme Court decision Graham v. Connor. 
This landmark decision should be seen as “necessary but not sufficient,” because it does not provide 
police with sufficient guidance on use of force. As a result, prosecutors and grand juries often find that a 
fatal shooting by an officer is not a crime, even though they may not consider the use of force 
proportional or necessary. Agencies should adopt policies and training to hold themselves to a higher 
standard, based on sound tactics, consideration of whether the use of force was proportional to the 
threat, and the sanctity of human life.” 

 
Let’s try to unpack that paragraph which is just crammed full of half-truth, flawed assumptions, and dangerous 
suggestions.  First, the Graham v. Connor decision is not merely an optional “legal standard,” it’s the Supreme 
Court’s explanation of what the Constitution requires.  Far from failing to “provide police with sufficient 
guidance” the case, if you bother to read it, instructs courts how to analyze the actions of law enforcement 
officers after the fact.  And these cases are usually civil, not criminal in nature.  Also, it’s extremely misleading 
to lament that “prosecutors and grand juries often find that a fatal shooting by an officer is not a crime, even 
though they may not consider the use of force proportional or necessary.”  Well, thank goodness.  That’s 
actually what the Constitution requires.  As the Supreme Court points out again and again, it doesn’t matter 
what the prosecutor or grand juror feels, it’s what the officer who was actually in the situation believed.  And 
the officer didn’t even have to be 100% right, only reasonable given what he or she perceived to be the threat.   
 
That’s the law of the land, period.  If PERF wants to change the Constitution, go right ahead, but don’t mislead 
readers into thinking that Constitutional law has suddenly become optional for police chiefs, prosecutors and 
jurors.   
 
And what about this suggestion that agencies should “go beyond” the Constitution?  Really?  Where would that 
road take American policing?  Should we disregard Fourth Amendment law on warrants?  Throw out First 
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Amendment law on protests? Decide that if PERF disagreed with other Supreme Court decisions like, say, 
Miranda v. Arizona or Brown v. Board of Education, then we should just issue our own suggested policies 
instead?  “But wait,” PERF would say.  “We’re only arguing that the Graham case is a minimum, and that 
agencies should adopt an even broader, more protective set of policies to safeguard the constitutional rights that 
Graham  seeks to protect.”  No, that’s not what PERF is doing.  What PERF is doing is imposing a political 
viewpoint in the guise of legal need.  Can you imagine the same, generally politically liberal, PERF managers 
recommending that local police departments “go beyond the legal standard” of the Second Amendment, and 
dispense with any requirement for firearms background checks, permits, or possession limits?  Of course not, it 
would never happen.  But the reason why it would never happen is a political one, not a legal one.  The PERF 
chiefs and managers either tend to be liberal themselves, or of necessity have to follow the whims of the big city 
mayors who employ them, or dance to the tune of the Department of Justice.  Legally, there is no distinction.   
 

“Police use of force must meet the test of proportionality. In assessing whether a response is 
proportional, officers must ask themselves, “How would the general public view the action we took? 
Would they think it was appropriate to the entire situation and to the severity of the threat posed to me 
or to the public?” 

 
Well, no.  Police use of force must meet the test of Constitutionality, not proportionality.  Sometimes 
proportionality, or more accurately, disproportionality, is a factor in finding excessive force liability, but the test 
always remains what the Constitution requires.  And how about this gem:  “Officers must ask themselves, ‘How 
would the general public view the action we took?’” Really?  Remember that this whole set of 
recommendations is focused largely on use of deadly force, and that such incidents are typically over in 
seconds, from first perception of threat to end of use of force.  Read that sentence out loud.  By the time an 
officer even formulated that thought, the situation is likely over.  And if the officer was paralyzed from acting 
due to being trained to think in a certain way, while the criminal is not, you’ve likely just added one more name 
to the Memorial in Washington.  Criminals, by definition, will not think and act the way society expects them 
to.   
 
And who is the “general public” whose views should control what the officer does?  Chances are, PERF doesn’t 
want to come right out and say so, but the “public” they have in mind are the riotous, destructive mobs 
marching under Black Lives Matter flags and egged on by Quentin Tarantino.  In reality, the far more common 
(that is, far more “general”) pubic view is that the killer/rapist/kidnapper/armed robber is getting what he should 
have expected (and probably deserved) in attacking a police officer.   
 

“The Critical Decision-Making Model provides a new way to approach critical incidents. Policy on 
use of force should be based on the concept of officers using a decision-making framework during 
critical incidents and other tactical situations. Departments should consider adopting the Critical 
Decision-Making Model (CDM), which PERF has adapted from the United Kingdom’s National 
Decision Model. The CDM provides officers with a logical, easy-to-use thought process for quickly 
analyzing and responding appropriately to a range of incidents. The CDM guides officers through a 
process of:  
 

• Collecting information,  
• Assessing the situation, threats, and risks,  
• Considering police powers and agency policy,  
• Identifying options and determining the best course of action, and  
• Acting, reviewing, and re-assessing the situation.  

 
The CDM is a constructive process that provides a framework for going beyond the minimum legal 
standard of objective reasonableness.” 

 



 

Here’s a beauty.  In this one, PERF combines the imposition of another time-consuming, unrealistic and 
paralyzing thought process for officers under threat, with another plea to disregard the Constitutional legal 
standard, and tops it off with “that’s how they do it in Europe” as an attempt at justification.   
 

“Shooting at vehicles must be strictly prohibited. Agencies should adopt a strict prohibition against 
shooting at or from a moving vehicle unless someone in the vehicle is using or threatening deadly force 
by means other than the vehicle itself.” 

 
This proposal is one of the most likely to get officers injured or killed if it is adopted.  The National Law 
Enforcement Officers Memorial in Washington, D.C. contains the names carved in stone of American officers 
who were killed in the line of duty by no “means other than the vehicle itself.”  Police officers are deliberately 
run down in this country, and that’s a fact.  The recent example of a deranged woman mowing down pedestrians 
on the crowded sidewalks of the Las Vegas Strip is only one of the more noted cases.  Vehicular homicide 
statutes are on the books for a reason.  What of cases where an officer or Trooper is being dragged by a vehicle?  
Or situations where a narrow alley or highway ramp precludes any escape route from an oncoming vehicle? Or 
a terrorist scenario.  The officer can’t shoot at the driver of the gas tanker or dump truck that is headed towards 
the orphanage or military recruiting center because the only threat is the “vehicle itself.”  How about the Boston 
Marathon bombers?  Should officers have stopped shooting at the killers in their stolen SUV once the bombers 
stopped throwing bombs?  Is that really what the “general public” wants and expects? 
 

“De-escalation starts with effective communications. To effectively carry out the agency’s de-
escalation strategies, all officers should receive rigorous and ongoing training on communications 
skills. Officers should be trained to effectively communicate in a range of situations, including everyday 
interactions while on duty, public speaking and meeting facilitation, interacting with victims and 
witnesses, handling critical incidents, and dealing with people with mental health and/or substance 
abuse problems. All officers should also receive training on basic negotiations techniques.” 

 
I guess if you come from a world, like PERF’s members, where public speaking and meeting facilitation is part 
of your job description, then it’s understandable that you’d want line officers to have to know how to act like 
that, too.  After all, PERF tends to study law enforcement officers as objects and interchangeable parts, not 
individual men and women doing a job that most PERF members either have never done, or have not done in 
years. But while many offenders and despairing persons can certainly be helped with effective communications 
and negotiation techniques, it is equally certain that many offenders and desperate persons cannot.  Policies 
need to recognize that.  An unrealistic policy is worse than no policy at all.  When there is no policy at all, 
human beings can at least be expected to fall back on common sense.  When there is a foolish policy that 
requires obedience to it, not only common sense but safety and officers’ lives will go out the window.  
 

“Provide a prompt supervisory response to critical incidents to reduce the likelihood of unnecessary 
force. Supervisors should immediately respond to any scene:  
 

• Where a weapon (including firearm, edged weapon, rocks, or other improvised weapon) is 
reported,  

• Where persons with mental health problems are reported, or  
• Where a dispatcher or other member of the department believes there is potential for use of 

force.  
 
Once on the scene and if circumstances permit, supervisors should attempt to “huddle” with officers 
before responding to develop a plan of action that focuses on de-escalation where possible. In the case 
of persons with mental health problems, supervisors who are not specially trained should consult and 
coordinate with officers on the scene who are specially trained.” 

 



 

This is another example of how out of touch with the real world the authors of these policy recommendations 
are.  Do they really expect Officer Doe to radio “Dispatch, I need a Lieutenant at the scene ASAP, I’ve got a 
guy with a stick.”  Or how about requiring a supervisor any time “a dispatcher or other member of the 
department believes there is a potential for use of force.”  Is there any situation in police work that doesn’t carry 
with it the potential for the use of force?  If this recommendation is to be taken seriously, you’d have a 
supervisor wanting to call a “huddle”  not only on every crime in progress call, but every traffic stop, every 
service of a restraining order, and every guy who’s upset his car got towed. 
 
The other “guiding principles” aren’t much better.  A link to the full paper is appended below. 
 
Given the level of funding and political buy-in from officials who don’t particularly care for police that will be 
thrown behind these recommendations, it is important for the actual rank and file officer to know what is being 
proposed.  The men and women who actually do this difficult and often dangerous job deserve to have their 
own lives, and the ability to protect themselves, defended.  Associations and chiefs and sheriffs with common 
sense must stand up and be heard.  Fortunately, despite what groups like PERF want to believe, or are paid to 
promote, the actual “general public” out there still overwhelmingly supports law enforcement both as the 
fundamental safeguard of civilized society, and as personified in the individual man or woman who, while 
imperfect, still usually gets it right.   
 
The full PERF paper can be found here:  http://www.policeforum.org/assets/30%20guiding%20principles.pdf  

 
 2016 Lobby Day 

Legislative Update & 
NAPO’s Annual Congressional Awards Luncheon 

 

May 12, 2016 
JW Marriott Hotel 

 
Please join NAPO on May 12th for our Legislative Day on Capitol Hill.  Use this opportunity to lobby 
Congressional Representatives and Senators on behalf of your members concerning the issues which affect 
law enforcement.  Prior to lobbying Capitol Hill, plan to attend NAPO’s Legislative Breakfast for an update 
on NAPO’s legislative priorities, results to date from the 114th Congress, and to receive handouts to use 
during Hill visits.  While on Capitol Hill, be sure to stop by NAPO’s Congressional Luncheon in the Cannon 
Caucus Room, where several Congressmen and Senators will be recognized for their continued support of 
Law Enforcement.     

 
Schedule of Events 

 
NAPO Legislative Update 

Breakfast 
JW Marriott Hotel 9:00am – 10:30pm 

Capitol Hill Visits Capitol Hill 10:30am-12:00pm 
NAPO Congressional 

Awards Luncheon To Be Announced 12:00pm-1:30pm 

Capitol Hill Visits Capitol Hill 1:30pm-5:00pm 
 

For assistance setting up your Capitol Hill appointments, contact Andy Edmiston, NAPO’s Director of 
Governmental Affairs, at (800) 322-6276 or aedmiston@napo.org. 
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The registration fee of $125.00 per person includes the Legislative Update Breakfast, Handouts, and the 
Congressional Awards Lunch. Please contact Elizabeth Loranger, NAPO’s Director of Events, at (800) 322-
6278 or eloranger@napo.org if you have any questions regarding the seminar or hotel arrangements. 
 
NAPO has reserved a block of rooms at JW Marriott Hotel. Room rates are $239 per night.  To make your 
reservation, please call (800) 228-9290 and tell them you are with NAPO.  In order to receive the reduced rate, 
reservations must be made by April 20.  The hotel is expected to sell out, so please make your hotel reservations 
early. 
 

 
Register online at www.napo.org or complete the registration form and return to NAPO at 

eloranger@napo.org or Fax to (703) 684-0515 by MAY 2nd. 
 
 
 
 
 

Please monitor NAPO’s website, www.napo.org, and Facebook page: National Association of Police 
Organizations, and follow us on Twitter at NAPOpolice for breaking news and updates. 
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